PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD/LOCAL PLANNING AGENCY MINUTES

The Brevard County Planning & Zoning Board met in regular session on **Monday, February 14, 2022,** at **3:00 p.m.**, in the Florida Room, Building C, Brevard County Government Center, 2725 Judge Fran Jamieson Way, Viera, Florida.

The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m.

Board members present were: Henry Minneboo (D1); Ron Bartcher (D1); Robert Sullivan (D2); Brian Hodgers (D2); Mark Wadsworth, Chair (D4); Liz Alward (D4); Logan Luse (D4-Alt); Bruce Moia (D5); Peter Filiberto, Vice Chair (D5); and John Hopengarten (BPS).

Staff members present were: Jeffrey Ball, Planning and Zoning Manager; Cheryl Campbell, Comprehensive Planner; George Ritchie, Planner III; Kyle Harris, Associate Planner; Alex Esseesse, Assistant County Attorney; and Jennifer Jones, Special Projects Coordinator.

Approval of the January 10, 2022, P&Z/LPA Minutes

Motion by John Hopengarten, seconded by Liz Alward, to approve the P&Z/LPA minutes of January 10, 2022. The motion passed unanimously.

Sunil Rajan, Sudhir Rajan, and Suresh Rajan (Kim Rezanka)

A Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment (21S.09) to change the Future Land Use designation from NC (Neighborhood Commercial) to CC (Community Commercial). The property is 0.92 acres, located on the east side of N. Courtenay Pkwy., approx. 0.11 mile south of Skyline Blvd. (No assigned address. In the Merritt Island area.) (21PZ00082) (Tax Account 2412234) (District 2) This item was tabled from the 01/10/22 meeting.

Kim Rezanka, Attorney representing the applicant, distributed a proposed plan to the board. The plan can be found in file 21PZ00082, located in the Planning and Development Department.

Jeffrey Ball noted that the proposed plan Ms. Rezanka distributed to the board has not been reviewed by staff, it is for discussion purposes only.

Kim Rezanka stated she represents Nick Rahal, who is the contract purchaser for the .92-acre parcel of land located directly north of Divine Mercy Catholic Church on Courtenay Parkway. She said what she gave the board is a concept plan; however, it is the plan that has been submitted to FDOT for review and she hopes to submit for a site plan soon, which will also go to MIRA for its recommendation. She stated the reason for the change from NC to CC is to have a drive through on the property. Mr. Rahal owns the current Dunkin Donuts on the west side of N. Courtenay Parkway, next to the Solar Car Wash and the Cozy Corner Café, it is three different units on a 1.37-acre parcel, and it is a very confusing site to get in and out of, with traffic backing up into N. Courtenay Parkway during high traffic hours, so Mr. Rahal would like to move it to a larger site and make it a double drive through. She stated the proposed new location is on the east side as opposed to the west side, so it will hit all of the traffic going to the Port and to S.R. 528, it's a better location. She noted the only residential is across the street to the west, and she has not received any public comments. She stated the proposed site plan depicts its own separate entrance access off of N. Courtenay Parkway, adjacent to the entrance into Divine Mercy Church. Rick Kern, Engineer of Record, has met with FDOT and the driveway permit is close to being accepted. She explained that the preference is to have the entrance separate to avoid confusion and conflicts with traffic coming on Sunday mornings and other peak times. The church no longer has a school, but it has all of the buildings for a school, and it could open again. She said FDOT will require the request to Divine Mercy during its final review, but it would put the entrance up to the east and it would be very confusing. Mr. Rahal has

talked with a consultant for the Diocese who does not think Divine Mercy will agree to it, but that will be required during FDOT review. There is Neighborhood Commercial to the east to buffer any residential that could be developed. There is a strip mall to the north, but there is a buffer of vacant land between it. She noted that MIRA approved the request unanimously.

No Public Comment.

Henry Minneboo asked if the church is not interested in any kind of access to their property.

Rick Kern replied yes, there has been some informal contact through a consultant of the church. He said FDOT is ready to issue the permit as soon as the site plan is approved, and he will contact the church.

Mr. Minneboo asked if FDOT mentioned a potential right turn lane to get into the site. Mr. Kern replied no, the distance is too short for a right turn lane. He explained that FDOT doesn't want traffic coming out of the church making a right or left turn, be in conflict with somebody in the right turn lane, if it's a shared right turn lane, there would be some conflicts.

Peter Filiberto stated there will be two drive through lanes, so that should alleviate some of the traffic off of Courtenay Parkway. He asked if there will be a dry retention pond on the property. Mr. Kern replied yes. Mr. Filiberto noted there are some wetlands on the property and asked if they will be preserved. Mr. Kern replied yes, there is a small amount of impact.

Liz Alward stated the buffer on the north side will be the entranceway into that property in the back if it becomes a subdivision, and asked if a wall will be required in the site plan. Ms. Rezanka replied yes.

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by John Hopengarten, to recommend approval of the request for a Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment to change the Future Land Use designation from NC to CC. The motion passed unanimously.

Robert Griffith

A change of zoning classification from RRMH-1 (Rural Residential Mobile Home) to TR-1 (Single-Family Mobile Home). The property is 1 acre, located on the east side of Old Dixie Hwy., approx. 100 ft. north of Roosevelt Rd. (3435 Old Dixie Hwy., Mims) (21Z00035) (Tax Account 2102136) (District 1) This item was tabled from the 01/10/22 meeting.

Robert Griffith, 3435 Old Dixie Highway, Mims, stated he would like to split the property in half and build a house.

No public comment.

Liz Alward asked if the new lot will have its own access. Mr. Griffith replied yes.

Motion by Ron Bartcher, seconded by Peter Filiberto, to recommend approval of a change of zoning classification from RRMH-1 to TR-1. The motion passed unanimously.

Scott Minnick

A change of zoning classification from AU (Agricultural Residential) to RR-1 (Rural Residential. The property is 1.15 acres, located on the northwest corner of U.S. Hwy. 1 and Glenn Rd. (3510 Glenn Rd., Mims) (21Z00025) (District 1) This item was tabled from the 11/15/21 and 01/10/22 meetings.

Dwayne White, 3209 Ronald Road, Mims, representing the applicant, stated the lot is one-acre in an area that has a lot of half-acre lots and Mr. Minnick would like to build one home.

No public comment.

Motion by Liz Alward, seconded by Brian Hodgers, to recommend approval the change of zoning classification from AU to RR-1. The motion passed unanimously.

Lance Boncek

A change of zoning classification from GU (General Use) to AU(L) (Agricultural Residential, Low-Intensity). The property is 1.08 acres, located on the south side of Angelica St., approx. 200 ft. east of Alan Shepard Ave. (3375 Angelica St., Cocoa) (21Z00046) (Tax Account 2403955) (District 1)

Lance Boncek, 3375 Angelica Street, Cocoa, stated he'd like to build a garage on his property for his family's vehicles, and it would be a 30-foot by 40-foot steel building.

No Public Comment

Motion by Ron Bartcher, seconded by Robert Sullivan, to recommend approval a change of zoning classification from GU to AU(L). The motion passed unanimously.

Jackson Family Trust; and C.B. Davis Family Trust (Kim Rezanka)

A Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment (21S.08) to change the Future Land Use designation from NC (Neighborhood Commercial) to CC (Community Commercial). The property is 4 acres, located on the north side of S.R. 46, approx. 0.25 mile west of I-95. (No assigned address. In the Mims area.) (21PZ00081) (Tax Account 2100183) (District 1)

Jackson Family Trust; and C.B. Davis Family Trust (Kim Rezanka)

A change of zoning classification from GU (General Use) to BU-1 (General Retail Commercial). The property is 4 acres, located on the north side of S.R. 46, approx. 0.25 mile west of I-95. (No assigned address. In the Mims area.) (21Z00004) (Tax Account 2100183) (District 1).

Kim Rezanka, Attorney representing the applicant, handed out exhibits to the board [the exhibits can be found in files 21PZ00081 and 21Z00044, located in the Planning and Development Department] She stated before the board is two applications to change the land use and zoning on a 4-acre parcel, which is part of a larger 118-acre parcel. She said the handout she gave the board is of the 118 acres, and the four acres is on S.R. 46, closest to I-95 to the east. She said she also gave the board a concept plan by DRMP, it is not for site plan review, but it shows the four acres on the left side, and that is the four acres she is seeking to change from NC to CC. It has not yet been decided what will go on the four acres, but with all of the homes coming to the area, more commercial is needed, and Community Commercial will allow a drive through with the BU-1 zoning being requested. The Loves Travel Stop is to the east, and Chevron and Dunkin Donuts is further to the east. She said the application includes a justification for the request to Community Commercial, it also cites the 2007 Mims Small Area Study which states that commercial should take place in this location.

Jeffrey Ball noted that the concept plan for the residential portion has not been vetted to make sure it meets County code.

Ron Bartcher stated the analysis says that based on a Floor Area Ratio for traffic analysis, S.R. 46 would be a 1,000% increase in traffic. He said with no plans for what will be on the property, his biggest concern is that traffic on S.R. 46 would be at an unacceptable level.

Ms. Rezanka stated a traffic study has been requested, but it is not final yet. She said S.R. 46 is not at capacity, but it will be a site plan issue when a commercial use comes in.

Mr. Bartcher asked if the staff report is correct in stating S.R. 46 is at 66% capacity. Mr. Ball replied yes, at the time of the report, that is correct. Staff goes by the highest and best use, so that might not be what the applicant is doing, that's just a best guess to notify everyone that there may be a problem.

Mr. Bartcher stated the applicant is asking for BU-1 which allows a drive through, and that increases the traffic rate. He said he is not sure they would be creating as much commercial space as what was shown in the worst case scenario, but even if they created half of that, it's too much traffic for that road.

Mr. Ball explained the applicant has options. They can wait for available capacity, if there is a capacity issue; they can phase the development to meet the traffic demands; or they can pay their way, as a proportionate share to provide the added capacity to the road. The applicant for the commercial use will need to provide a site plan that shows the square footage of the commercial area and a traffic study to show how many trips, and at that time they will have to do a concurrency review to see if there are enough available trips that are left on the road.

No Public comment.

Liz Alward stated not knowing what the use is going to be, as far as intensity, such has evening hours and lighting, concerns her. She said while commercial is good along that corridor, planned commercial, including the surrounding residential is also important.

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by Bruce Moia, to recommend approval of the Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment from NC to CC. The motion passed unanimously.

Motion by Bruce Moia, seconded by Robert Sullivan, to recommend approval of a change of zoning classification from GU to BU-1. The motion passed 9:1, with Ron Bartcher voting nay.

Jackson Family Trust; and C.B. Davis Family Trust (Kim Rezanka)

A Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment (21S.10) to change the Future Land Use designation from RES 2 (Residential 2) to RES 4 (Residential 4). The property is 49.72 +/- acres, located on the north side of S.R. 46, approx. .25 mile west of I-95. (No assigned address. In the Mims area.) (21PZ00089) (Tax Account 2100183) (District 1)

Jackson Family Trust; and C.B. Davis Family Trust (Kim Rezanka)

A change of zoning classification from AU (Agricultural Residential), GU (General Use), BU-1 (General Retail Commercial), and BU-2 (Retail, Warehousing, and Wholesale Commercial), to RU-1-7 (Single-Family Residential) with a BDP (Binding Development Plan). The property is 73.59 +/-

acres, located on the north side of S.R. 46, approx. 0.25 mile west of I-95. (No assigned address. In the Mims area.) (21Z00043) (Tax Account 2100183) (District 1).

Kim Rezanka, Attorney representing the applicant, stated the proposed development is for a 118-acre parcel that currently has a mix of land uses, and she is asking to change 49 acres of RES 2 to RES 4 to allow the clustering and preservation of open spaces and wetlands. The NC and CC areas to the east will stay the same because residential can be built in those land use designations. She stated currently, the concept plan has 193 units, but that changes each time there is a survey or study on the property. She said they are asking for the RU-1-7 zoning to clean up the mix of zoning that is currently on the property over the entire 73.59 acres, with a BDP limited to 199 units, and that will allow flexibility to leave a lot of open space. To the west is a 75-acre strip of land owned by St. Johns River Water Management District, and they use it as access to get behind the subject property where they have EELs land and a lot of easements. The property is very high in the area to the north, where the fresh water pond is, and they will be using that for all of the amenities and keeping as many of the hardwood trees as they can.

No public comment.

Ms. Rezanka stated she held a community meeting on January 27th and invited neighbors within 500 feet; 50 people were invited, and five people attended who were excited about the project and wanted to put bids on lots.

Bruce Moia stated the request makes sense and it's good transitional zoning from what is to the west and east.

Brian Hodgers asked why the development is being limited to 199 units in a BDP. Ms. Rezanka replied it is to prevent two accesses; development over 200 units requires two access points and the flow wasn't correct.

Ms. Alward asked if the project will be connected to water and sewer. Ms. Rezanka replied yes.

Peter Filiberto stated he was concerned about only having one access, as far as emergencies. Ms. Rezanka stated there may be the potential that if there has to be emergency access that St. Johns would allow the use of their property.

Robert Sullivan stated in the staff report, one of the concerns is capacities of the north water treatment plant. He asked if staff could include the capacities of the plants and project what percentage of capacity could be taken up by such a large development.

Jeffrey Ball stated since staff is not the authors of that information and it changes daily, he would be reluctant to do that because they might be at or near capacity today and pull permits tomorrow and not have capacity. It's a number that changes based on applications that come through the door.

Bruce Moia stated it fluctuates, and that is why it is vetted in the concurrency process.

John Hopengarten stated the School Concurrency projects 93 students, and asked if there are plans for a playground.

Clarke Sprinkle, Surrey Homes, stated there will be something along those lines, they just don't have the specifics at this time.

Mr. Hopengarten asked if the applicant has looked at hardened stops for school buses, so the kids don't have to walk through wet grass. Mr. Sprinkle replied they have not done that yet, but if the buses pull into the community, something will be provided for the children as a bus stop.

Motion by Bruce Moia, seconded by Robert Sullivan, to recommend approval of the Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment to change the Future Land Use designation from RES 2 to RES 4 The motion passed unanimously.

Motion by Bruce Moia, seconded by John Hopengarten, to recommend approval of a change of zoning classification from AU, GU, BU-1, and BU-2, to RU-1-7 with a BDP. The motion passed unanimously.

John Louis Freeman (Pamela McCarty)

removal of a BDP (Binding Development Plan), in an RU-2-12 (Medium Density Multi-Family Residential) zoning classification. The property is 0.19 acres, located on the southwest corner of S. Orlando Ave. and Summer Street. (2031 S. Orlando Ave., Cocoa Beach) (21PZ00090) (Tax Account 2520101) (District 2)

Pamela McCarty, Merritt Island, Florida, representing John Louis Freeman and Michael and Malena Stewart. She said Mr. Freeman purchased the lot with the intention of building a home. Initially, the binding development plan called for multi-family density. Mr. Freeman contacted the seller, who tried to assist him in getting the BDP removed so he can build a house on his lot.

Bruce Moia stated he was before the board with the property to the east and north; someone had a contract on all six parcels and came up with a plan that had the BDP but it all fell apart and now there are six individual parcels again and each one of them has to come back to this board to get the BDP removed before anything can be built on them.

Peter Filiberto asked if the applicant would agree to a new BDP stipulating that only one unit will be built on the property. Ms. McCarty replied yes, plans are in place to build one home, and there would not be room for a second unit.

John Louis Freeman, 2021 Julep Drive, sated he only wants to build one unit, and he would agree to a BDP.

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by John Hopengarten to recommend removal of the existing BDP, and adding a new BDP restricting development of one unit on the property.

Public Comment

Denise Stanton, 425 4th Street, Merritt Island, asked how a BDP affects the property in the future if he were to sell.

Mark Wadsworth replied it would remain the same.

Mark Wadsworth called for a vote on the motion as stated, and it passed 9:1, with Bruce Moia voting nay.

Bruce Moia stated everyone else is going to get two units and if he decides in the future he wants two units, he'll have to come back to get it because he's limiting himself to one, and the zoning won't allow for more than two units anyway. To have a BDP to limit it to one when everybody else is going to ask for two, he doesn't see why he should be restricted more than them.

Motion by Liz Alward, seconded by Peter Filiberto, to reconsider the previous motion and vote. The motion was unanimous.

Mr. Filiberto stated he wasn't aware of what Mr. Moia said, and two units is lower density than 13, so he has no objection. He asked why the staff comments recommend the board limit the parcel to one structure. Mr. Ball replied it is up to the board to determine whether it wants a BDP or not, but based on land use and zoning, up to two units are allowed on the property.

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by Liz Alward, to recommend approval of removal of an existing BDP in a RU-2-12 zoning classification. The motion passed unanimously.

Michael R. and Malena C. Stewart (Pamela McCarty)

removal of a BDP (Binding Development Plan), in an RU-2-12 (Medium Density Multi-Family Residential) zoning classification. The property is 0.23 acres, located on the southeast corner of S. Atlantic Ave. and Summer St. (2060 S. Atlantic Ave., Cocoa Beach) (21PZ00091) (Tax Account 2521132) (District 2)

Pamela McCarty stated the request is the same as the previous item.

No public comment.

Motion by Bruce Moia, seconded by Peter Filiberto, to recommend approval of removal of an existing BDP in a RU-2-12 zoning classification. The motion passed unanimously.

Government in the Sunshine Law; Public Meetings.

Alex Esseesse, Assistant County Attorney, gave the board an overview of the Government in the Sunshine Law.

Upon consensus, the meeting adjourned at 4:14 p.m.